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Overview
Temporary amendments were made to the Local Government 
Act 1993 (the Act) in March 2020 in response to the COVID-19 
pandemic allowing councillors to participate in meetings 
remotely by audio-visual link. The amendments allowing 
remote attendance are time limited and will automatically 
expire on 25 March 2021.

Most councils have successfully implemented 
remote attendance by councillors at meetings 
by audio-visual link during the pandemic. 
Some councils have called for the option 
of remote attendance to be made available 
to them on an ongoing basis to encourage 
greater diversity of representation. 

The Government agrees that allowing remote 
attendance by councillors at meetings may 
serve to remove some of the impediments that 
currently prevent underrepresented groups 
from serving on their local councils.

The Government is therefore proposing to 
amend the Model Code of Meeting Practice for 
Local Councils in NSW (Model Meeting Code) 
to include non-mandatory provisions that 
allow councils to permit councillors to attend 
council and committee meetings remotely by 
audio‑visual link in certain circumstances. 

While councils will be required to resume 
meeting in person from 26 March 2021, as 
an interim measure, the Local Government 
(General) Regulation 2005 will be amended to 
allow councils to permit individual (but not all) 
councillors to attend meetings remotely until 
31 December 2021 pending the changes to the 
Model Meeting Code.

While the Government strongly supports the 
objective of encouraging greater diversity 
of representation on councils, this should 
be counterbalanced by the need to ensure 
communities are effectively represented by 

their elected councillors. The Government 
believes that to be effective local elected 
representatives, councillors need to live or work 
in the area and should exercise their duties 
diligently. Councillors should not, for example, 
be permitted to move interstate or overseas 
and attend every third meeting remotely to 
collect their fees. Councillors should also not 
be permitted to attend meetings while at work 
where their attention may be focussed on 
matters other than council business.

To ensure this does not occur, the grounds on 
which councillors will be permitted to attend 
meetings by audio-visual link will be limited. 
Under the proposed new provisions, councils 
will only be able to give approval for individual 
councillors to attend a meeting remotely 
by audio-visual link where the councillor is 
prevented from attending the meeting because 
of ill health, disability, carer responsibilities, 
natural disaster or, on a limited number of 
occasions in each year, because they are 
absent from the local area due to a prior work 
commitment. 

The Government recognises that remote 
attendance by councillors at meetings by 
audio-visual link may not be supported by all 
councils or may pose insurmountable logistical 
and technological challenges for some 
councils. For this reason, the proposed new 
provisions will not be mandatory, and councils 
can choose whether to include them in their 
adopted codes of meeting practice.
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What is being proposed?
 The proposed amendments will 

allow councillors to attend meetings by 
audio-visual link with the approval of 
the council in certain circumstances.
“Audio-visual” link will be defined as “a facility 
that enables audio and visual communication 
between persons at different places”.

Under the proposed amendments, a councillor 
will be permitted to attend a meeting of the 
council or a committee of the council by audio-
visual link with the prior approval of the council 
or the committee, or approval granted by the 
council or committee at the meeting concerned, 
where they are prevented from attending the 
meeting in person because of ill health, disability, 
carer responsibilities or natural disaster.

A councillor will also be permitted to attend 
a meeting of the council or a committee of 
the council by audio-visual link with the prior 
approval of the council or committee, or 
approval granted by the council or committee 
at the meeting concerned, where they are 
prevented from attending the meeting because 
they are absent from the local area due to a 
prior work commitment. However, a councillor 
will not be permitted to attend an ordinary or 
extraordinary meeting of the council or a meeting 
of a committee of the council by audio-visual 
link on these grounds on any more than three 
occasions in each year (inclusive of all ordinary, 
extraordinary and committee meetings attended 
by the councillor by these means).

Where a councillor is proposing to seek the 
council’s or a committee’s approval to attend 
a meeting by audio-visual link at the meeting 
concerned, they must first give the general 
manager at least 5 working days’ notice that 
they will be seeking the council’s or committee’s 
approval, to allow sufficient time for the 
necessary arrangements to be made for them to 
attend the meeting remotely, should the council 
or committee give its approval.

Where attending a meeting by audio-visual 
link, councillors will be required to do so from 
a location within NSW or within 100km of 
the NSW border.

 As with decisions to grant a leave of 
absence under the existing provisions 
of the Model Meeting Code, the 
decision to permit a councillor to 
attend a meeting by audio-visual link 
is one that will be at the council’s or 
committee’s discretion.
The council or committee will be required to act 
reasonably when considering whether to grant a 
councillor’s request to attend a meeting by  
audio-visual link.

However, the council or committee will be 
permitted to refuse a councillor’s request to 
attend a meeting by audio-visual link, where the 
councillor has failed to appropriately declare 
and manage conflicts of interest, observe 
confidentiality or comply with the council’s code 
of meeting practice on one or more previous 
occasions when they have attended a meeting by 
audio-visual link.

4 REMOTE ATTENDANCE BY COUNCILLORS AT COUNCIL MEETINGS



 When attending meetings by audio-
visual link, meeting rules and standards 
will apply to councillors in the same 
way they would if the councillor was 
attending the meeting in person.
The council’s adopted code of meeting practice 
will apply to a councillor attending a meeting 
of the council or a committee of the council by 
audio-visual link in the same way it would if they 
attended the meeting in person.

Councillors will be required to give their full 
attention to the business and proceedings of 
the meeting when attending a meeting by  
audio-visual link.

Councillors will also be required to be 
appropriately dressed when attending meetings 
by audio-visual link and must ensure that no 
items are within sight of the meeting that are 
inconsistent with the maintenance of order at the 
meeting or that are likely to bring the council or 
the committee into disrepute.

Where a councillor has attended a meeting by 
audio-visual link, the minutes of the meeting must 
record the fact that the councillor attended the 
meeting by audio-visual link.

 Councillors attending meetings by 
audio-visual link will be required to 
disclose and appropriately manage 
conflicts of interest.
Councillors attending a meeting by audio-visual 
link will be required to declare and manage any 
conflicts of interest they may have in matters 
being considered at the meeting in accordance 
with the council’s code of conduct. 

Where the councillor has declared a pecuniary 
or significant non-pecuniary conflict of interest 
in a matter being discussed at the meeting, the 

councillor’s audio-visual link to the meeting must 
be terminated and the councillor must not be 
in sight or hearing of the meeting at any time 
during which the matter is being considered or 
discussed by the council or committee, or at any 
time during which the council or committee is 
voting on the matter.

 Councillors attending meetings 
by audio-visual link will be required 
to protect the confidentiality of 
information considered while the 
meeting is closed to members of the 
public.
Councillors attending a meeting by audio-visual 
link will be required to ensure that no other 
person is within sight or hearing of the meeting at 
any time that the meeting has been closed to the 
public under section 10A of the Act.

 The proposed amendments will 
contain provisions that allow the chair 
to enforce compliance with meeting 
rules by councillors attending meetings 
by audio-visual link.
Where a councillor is attending a meeting by 
audio-visual link, the chairperson or a person 
authorised by the chairperson will be permitted 
to mute the councillor’s audio link to the meeting 
for the purposes of enforcing compliance with 
the council’s code of meeting practice. 

If a councillor attending a meeting by audio-
visual link is expelled from a meeting for an act 
of disorder, the chairperson of the meeting or 
a person authorised by the chairperson will be 
permitted terminate the councillor’s audio-visual 
link to the meeting.
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Have your say
We now want to hear from you.

Key questions to consider
 Do you support the 

proposed changes to the 
Model Meeting Code to 
allow councillors to attend 
meetings remotely by 
audio-visual link?

 Do you have any 
concerns about the 
proposed changes? 
What are your concerns?

 Do you have any 
suggestions for how the 
proposed new provisions 
could be improved?

Submissions may be made in writing by  
COB 3 May 2021 to the following addresses.

Further information
For more information, please contact  
Office of Local Government’s Council 
Governance Team on (02) 4428 4100 or via 
email at olg@olg.nsw.gov.au.POST:

Locked Bag 3015 
NOWRA NSW 2541

EMAIL:
olg@olg.nsw.gov.au

Submissions should be labelled ‘Remote 
attendance at council and committee meetings’ 
and marked to the attention of Office of Local 
Government’s Council Governance Team.
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